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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, April 22, 2014, at 1:30 p.m. in the State Library, 701 N. 4th Street, Conference Room 500, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  
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Welcome & Introductions

Dr. Heather McKillop called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.  

This quarterly meeting of the Commission was postponed from its scheduled time of the second Tuesday in March until April 22 in order to incorporate the Commission meeting into the series of events during Culture Connection.
Dr. McKillop made several introductory comments.  She noted that Culture Connection was going on today and tomorrow and hoped that everyone was able to participate.  She also noted that the Society for American Archaeology meetings were beginning the day after tomorrow and many people would be attending that event.

Dr. McKillop suggested the first order of business was for everyone to introduce themselves and all present did so.  
Dr. McGimsey introduced Ms. Ashley Fedoroff as the Division’s new collections manager. He also introduced Mr. Andy Smith as the Division’s new site files manager.

Dr. McKillop asked Mr. George Riser to summarize the results of his trip in December 2013 to Washington DC to attend the US ICOMOS national conference and their gala banquet.  Dr. Riser stated that he attended the banquet along with Ms. Pam Breaux, State Historic Preservation Officer and Assistant Secretary for the Office of Cultural Development, Mr. Stuart Johnson, Assistant Secretary for the Office of State Parks, and Mr. Sean Chenoweth, Board member of the Advocates for Poverty Point.  They attended the banquet to network and promote the nomination of the Poverty Point State Historic Site to the World Heritage list.  They met the Inspector General of UNESCO.  Dr. McKillop thanked Mr. Riser, Dr. Greenlee, Ms. Hawkins and many others for their extensive efforts in nominating the site to the World Heritage list.
The first order of business was the approval of the minutes from the Commission Meeting held December 11, 2013.  
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Dr. Ryan Gray, to accept the minutes of the December 11, 2013, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Update – Gelé Research Project
Dr. McKillop thanked Mr. Gelé for providing to all Commission members prior to the meeting a copy of a Powerpoint presentation that illustrated the history of his project and its current status.  Mr. Gelé also provided a hard copy of his presentation to each Commission member at the meeting.  Dr. McKillop thanked Mr. Gelé for his extensive efforts over the years, and asked if any Commission members had any questions about the information provided.  Dr. McGimsey was asked to summarize the issues as relevant to the Cultural Resource Investigation permit that was issued by the Commission to Mr. Gelé in July of 2011.  Dr. McGimsey noted that two permit extensions had been provided due to some health issues suffered by Mr. Gelé.  The last extension expired in the fall of 2013, leading Dr. McGimsey to contact Mr. Gelé in January 2014 to ask for an update on the project.  Dr. McGimsey and Mr. Gelé met earlier this year and Dr. McGimsey suggested that Mr. Gelé put together a report on the project to date and present it to the Commission at their next scheduled meeting.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the permit required any artifacts recovered, along with copies of all field notes and associated records and a complete report on the investigation be submitted to the Division at the completion of the investigation.  IN addition, an article published in either the Louisiana Archaeological Society Newsletter or Bulletin is required by the permit, if the results are appropriate for an article.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that he anticipated Mr. Gelé would turn over the artifacts and associated records in the near future, and that the question for the Commission was whether the document provided by Mr. Gelé at the meeting was sufficient as a report.  
Dr. McKillop indicated that there were now two questions for the Commission to address: first does the document provided by Mr. Gelé meet the necessary requirements for the report.

Dr. Rees stated that he did not believe the document was sufficient for a technical report.  In reading the document, he came to different conclusions than the document.  His review of the document indicated that seven alternative interpretations were presented and reviewed.

Mr. Gelé indicated that that was the case.

Dr. Rees stated that given the information presented in the document, he disagreed with the conclusions arrived at in the document, and that the evidence presented did support one or more of the alternative interpretations.  He indicated that the site probably represented the dumping site for construction debris, and that it was probably not a ballast pile given the size and shape of the materials seen.  He suggested that it could represent one or more shipwrecks and was particularly intrigued by the nature of the materials (granite) at the site.  
Mr. Gelé stated that the potential for this to be a shipwreck site was explored and that based on the volume of material present, it would take 39 ships to account for the amount of material present at the site.  

Dr. Rees acknowledged this point and stated that he felt the data supported multiple alternative explanations at this point.  The materials recovered at the site could support dumping, or maritime activities, or shipwrecks.  He asked what materials were used to construct the Chandeleur lighthouse.

Dr. Gelé replied that the last lighthouse was primarily steel with riprap around the base.  The prior lighthouse was built of brick.
Dr. Rees noted that this was a very curious site with a variety of materials present, but that he believed the evidence supported a number of possible interpretations.  He did not believe the data supported the final conclusion in the document and how this site was connected to other sites around the world.  
Dr. Gelé noted that the final interpretation in the document reflected his personal research, and that of other researchers around the world, who are exploring possible international connections between various areas.  These studies have examined archaeoastronomy and are now examining apparent geometric spacing patterns between various sites.  
Dr. Rees stated that he does not support that interpretation, and that he does not find in the document sufficient supporting scientific evidence to support that interpretation.  He would like to see a methodologically rigorous and scientific study that can be presented to the archaeological community and the public .

Dr. McKillop indicated that there are multiple ways of seeing and interpreting the world.  She noted that the Division and the Commission are expressly charged to look at the world through a scientific perspective, and that she would recommend that the Division review the document as if it were the draft report, and seek consultation with archaeologists outside the Division, specifically Dr. Mark Rees and Dr. Jack Irion and other professional members of the Commission to evaluate the report.  This review would focus on the archaeological scope of the document and address it from that scientific perspective.  She asked Dr. McGimsey if he would review the document.
Dr. McGimsey indicated that he does review technical reports submitted to the Division through the Section 106 process, although in this instance, the document is actually submitted to the Commission for review.  He noted that in this situation, the issue is whether the document is acceptable as the project report, and how should the matter be handled if it is not.

Dr. McKillop indicated that it was her perception that the Commission members were concerned about inclusion of the final interpretation in the document and would prefer that it not be included in the permanent record.  While she respected the questions that Mr. Gelé is raising, she did not feel that the interpretation in question was appropriately scientific and archaeologically based.  Dr. McKillop asked Dr. Irion for his opinion.
Dr. Irion indicated that as part of the permit, Mr. Gelé had engaged the services of a professional archaeologist, and if there was to be a final report, that individual should be involved in preparing it.

Mr. Gelé stated that Mr. John Rawls of Earth Search Inc., went on two expeditions to the site, and after the first expedition, co-authored a report addressing the initial investigation at the site.  That led Mr. Gelé to ask for the Cultural Resource investigation permit with Mr. Rawls as a co-signer to that permit.  After the second expedition to the site, Mr. Rawls indicated that Earth Search did not want to continue their participation in the project.  Mr. Gelé stated he has attempted to bring another professional marine archaeologist on to the project but has been unable to identify anyone willing to take the project.  He has completed as much of the proposed work as he can and prepared the current document to summarize those efforts.  
Mr. Berthelot asked if the Commission granted permission to continue the project with the understanding that a professional archaeologist would be involved, and that archaeologist has withdrawn, that therefore the conditions of the permit cannot be met and Mr. Gelé is in a position to try and bring another archaeologist on board.  At this point, there is nothing for the Commission to decide until Mr. Gelé provides a report to the Commission, which in the absence of an archaeologist to help prepare the report, will be difficult.

Dr. McKillop stated that she would like to provide some closure to this situation so that Mr. Gelé can move forward without having the permit hanging over his head.

Dr. Gray asked whether the archaeologists at Earth Search could be approached to provide a statement to the Commission for the record as to what their impressions of the site and project were up to the extent that they were involved.  Their statement could provide a means for closure for the Commission.

Dr. McKillop asked if anyone had talked with the archaeologists at Earth Search.  Dr. McGimsey stated that he had not as of yet.  He noted that Mr. Rawls is a signatory to the permit, and if he is no longer working on the project, then the current permit is no longer valid and a new permit would have to be issued to Mr. Gelé if he wished to continue with the project.  A request for a new permit would require a new proposal with a new marine archaeologist agreeing to serve on the project.  Dr. McGimsey noted Earth Search is responsible for the report covering the parts of the project they participated in.  He indicated that it would be necessary to reach out to Earth Search and inquire as to the status of the report on their work.  
Dr. Rees asked if a formal request or letter from the Commission to Earth Search detailing this request was necessary.  Dr. McGimsey indicated he would be willing to speak for the Commission and contact Earth Search.

Mr. Tarpley asked Mr. Gelé if he was making a distinction between transported materials version on-site construction debris?  And was any of this material possibly related to one or more of the lighthouses built on the Chandeleur Islands?

Mr. Gelé addressed the issue of the three lighthouses which were built on the island approximately a mile from the project site.  The first lighthouse was built of brick in the 1840s and then destroyed by a hurricane.  The second lighthouse was built in 1854 and also destroyed by a hurricane.  The steel lighthouse was built in 1883.  There was also a wooden quarantine station near the lighthouse built at some point but its precise location is unknown.  The only other known structure on the Chandeleurs was a house built in the approximate middle of the island some miles from the project site.  

Mr. Tarpley asked to what extent Mr. Gelé set up specific hypotheses when developing the research project.

Mr. Gelé replied that the Commission requested him to identify possible hypotheses when applying for the Cultural Resource permit and he did so; each of those hypotheses is discussed in the document he has provided.  

There is some back and forth discussion between Mr. Tarpley and Mr. Gelé concerning the number of hypotheses, how they are established and presented in the document.

Dr. McKillop indicated that there was a motion before the Commission.

Dr. Rees stated that the current document would not suffice as a formal report to the Commission, that it was lacking in several standard ways from  an acceptable scientific report, and made the following motion:

Motion: that the Commission request a formal report from Mr. Gelé before considering any future permit for further work at the site.  In addition, the archaeologists at Earth Search should be contacted and asked to provide comment on the project, including filing an updated site form for the site.

Dr. McKillop asked for a second on the motion; it was seconded by Dr. Irion.

Dr. McKillop asked if there were any further questions.  Mr. Berthelot asked that should Earth Search respond with a simple statement that they felt the project was no longer valid or a similar statement, would that close the terms of the current permit?  Dr. McGimsey stated that the permit requires a professional archaeologist to participate and if Earth Search chooses not to further participate, the current permit is ended.

Dr. Rees commented that he is seriously impressed by the amount of effort, energy, and dedication that has gone into this project.  Dr. McKillop agreed with that statement.  Dr. Rees also noted that his recent experiences in public archaeology have made clear the level of effort and resources that such projects require.  He noted that while this project may not continue there are numerous other very important sites that could be investigated and the public would benefit from the information gained from those studies.  Mr. Gelé noted that there are a number of mounds along the aptly named Indian Mound Bay that would be good sites to examine.  
Dr. McKillop asked for a vote on the motion – it passed unanimously.  Dr. McKillop seconded Dr. Rees’ comment on the level of effort and dedication that Mr. Gelé has put into this project.

Dr. McKillop asked if there was any further old business before the Commission; there was none.

New Business

Dr. McKillop stated that the Commission had received a permit request for an archaeological field school at Poverty Point State Historic Site and that she hoped each Commission member had reviewed their copy of the request.  Before beginning the discussion of the permit request, Dr. McKillop asked Dr. Greenlee to provide an update on the status of the Poverty Point site World Heritage nomination.  Dr. Greenlee replied that the nomination will be reviewed during the committee meeting in Doha, Qatar, during the week of June 23-27th.  Dr. Greenlee will be attending with other Louisiana and US representatives. 

Dr. McKillop asked Dr. Greenlee to provide a quick overview of the history of this effort for those attendees who are new.  Dr. Greenlee replied that Poverty Point applied for the US Tentative List for nomination as a World Heritage site in April 2007 and that efforts have been ongoing since that date.

Permit Request – Poverty Point Field School
Dr. Greenlee indicated that the proposed work would survey the areas of the site north of Harlan Bayou.  While this area is generally not thought of as part of the site proper, it is included within the state park boundaries and very little is known about its archaeological potential.  There has been limited testing in the areas of recent park construction but any construction undertaken prior to the 1990s was not surveyed.  Some additional auger and shovel tests were undertaken by the US Army Corps of Engineers in 1997/1998 when they undertook to place some riprap in the Harlan Bayou channel to slow bank erosion.  Very little archaeological materials were found in any of these prior investigations.  However, Mound F was recently discovered at the very eastern end of the property north of Harlan Bayou, and raises the question of what other archaeological deposits may be present in this area.
In the summer of 2014, there will be second bayou stabilization project to try and halt bank erosion behind the dorm and park facilities.  This will involve some channel straightening, construction of rock dikes, and filling of some areas.  In addition, access road for construction equipment will be needed across the level areas north of the Bayou.  The proposed impact areas have not been surveyed.  Mississippi State University runs a survey field school every year and they have offered to come to Poverty Point for two weeks and examine some of these areas.  Dr. Greenlee explained the specific areas to be shovel tested (see attached permit request) and noted they would be doing magnetic gradiometry and electrical resistivity as well.  The priorities for survey are the areas that will be potentially impacted by the channel stabilization project.  The shovel test survey will be conducted at 10 m intervals, with the interval decreasing to 5 m in areas where artifacts are encountered.  

Dr. Rees asked what shovel test strategy will be used around Mound F?  Dr. Greenlee replied the plan will be to begin with 20 m intervals and she anticipates decreasing that to 10 m in many areas.  This larger interval reflects the fact that this part of the property is not in the potential construction impact area.  Discussion between Dr. Rees and Dr. Greenlee indicated that the shovel testing will be continued up to the base of the mound but not on the mound itself.  She noted that Mound F is approximately 30 m by 35 m by 1.5 m high and is situated on a natural ridge.  She stated that the mound and ridge was not known to have been cultivated.  In historic aerial photos, this area has always been in trees.  The limited coring conducted to date suggests this area is very intact.
 The focus of the field school will be to survey Areas 1 and 2 as the priority, and then move to Area 3 if possible, and if time permits, work in Areas 4 and 5.  

Dr. Gray asked about the nature of the Corps of Engineers work at Harlan Bayou.  Dr. Greenlee noted that the current stabilization project is not a Corps project, but is a state-funded project that needs a Corps permit before proceeding.  Dr. Gray also asked if there was a report on the previous Corps stabilization project.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the archaeologist in charge at the time, John Peukert, had not completed the report and is now working in Philadelphia, PA.  Efforts to get a report from him have not been successful.  

Dr. Rees noted that the proposal calls for a minimum of 457 shovel tests to be excavated in 8 days.  Dr. Greenlee noted that based upon the previous experience of the field school, they anticipate being able to complete 500 shovel tests over a two week period.  Dr. Rees also asked about the methodology of digging shovel tests and recording the stratigraphy afterward.  Dr. Greenlee replied that if any evidence of stratigraphy is encountered, it will be noted.  Dr. Rees suggested that if distinctive strata are encountered, it would be appropriate to excavate in stratigraphic levels to record that information.  There was discussion between Dr. Rees and Dr. Greenlee about how the individual shovel tests would be excavated given the known natural soil profile of the area.  
Dr. McKillop also asked why the shovel tests were not being excavated in arbitrary or stratigraphic levels and whether this reflected a standard methodology at Poverty Point.  Dr. Greenlee replied that there was not a formal standard shovel test method established for Poverty Point.  Dr. Greenlee has normally has done square holes while the field school has normally excavated round holes.  Dr. McKillop noted that Dr. Greenlee is in charge of archaeology at the site and asked for her opinion of the shovel test strategy.  Dr. Greenlee replied that based on what is known of this area of the site, the A horizon would be excavated as one level, with the B horizon excavated as a second level.  Any sediments different from those would also be excavated separately.  

Dr. Kelley asked if there was any potential for other earthworks to be present in the area of Mound F and whether any of the shovel tests in that area should be extended with a bucket auger to ensure that the natural deposits under any cultural fill are reached.  Dr. Gray noted that it would be easy to incorporate a systematic augering strategy into the shovel testing program.  Dr. Kelley suggested that a judgemental augering strategy might be more effective than a systematic program.  Dr. Rees asked if this proposal was only for shovel testing, the field school would not undertake any excavation units.  Dr. Greenlee replied that was correct.  Dr. Rees asked if anything was encountered was in a shovel test, it would be marked for future reinvestigation; Dr. Greenlee indicated that this was the case.  Dr. Rees asked if a call would be put out for volunteers; Dr. Greenlee indicated she had not considered that yet.  Dr. Rees suggested he had some students that might be interested in volunteering.
Dr. McKillop indicated this was a great opportunity and an excellent collaborative effort that can support the World Heritage initiative.  She encouraged Dr. Greenlee to keep an eye on the students while they dig to ensure they don’t inadvertently miss important features.  Dr. Greenlee noted that Thurman Allen, retired NRCS soil scientist, will take some cores beforehand to illustrate the different sediments at the site to the students.  Dr. McKillop hoped that other state universities would encourage their students to undertake research studies at the site.  
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. David Kelley and seconded by Dr. Mark Rees, to approve a permit for the Mississippi State University field school at the Poverty Point State Historic Site.  The motion carried unanimously.

Dr. Kelley asked that if anything interesting was found during the fieldwork, that Dr. Greenlee inform Dr. McGimsey and that he inform the rest of the Commission members.  Dr. McKillop asked when the report on this field project would be completed; Dr. Greenlee indicated it would be part of her annual report for this state fiscal year.
Other Business
Dr. McKillop asked for an update on the Culture Connection events.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the just completed luncheon focused on celebrating various Creative Communities.  Tonight’s banquet would be focused on celebrating individuals and communities in the arts and historic preservation arenas. Dr. Riser mentioned that the Archaeologist of the Year award was being presented to R. Christopher Goodwin and Associates and several members of that company were in attendance at the Commission meeting.
Dr. Rees provided information on his first involvement with a project that is being funded entirely with individual contributions as a support of their public interest and involvement with the project.  This is the New Acadia Project that will be looking for the homesteads of the first Acadian settlers to the St. Martin, Lafayette, and St. Mary Parishes area.  Dr. Rees is attending a meeting tonight to continue raising these funds to support one or more students to undertake this research in the Loreauville area, hopefully this summer.
Dr. McGimsey noted that immediately following the Commission meeting there will be a meeting to discuss the path forward with Archaeology Month this year and in future years.

Motion:  Mr. George Riser moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Jack Irion.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 2:55 PM. 
